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CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (gavel) . . . Okay, the Council's Committee on Budget and Finance
shall come to order. This is our regular meeting of Tuesday September 18, 2018. This
morning present we have Committee Members, Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. Mr. Atay.
COUNCILMEMBER ATAY: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. Ms. Sugimura.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. And Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair excuses Mr. Carroll, Ms. Cochran, Mr. White, and Mr. Guzman
at this time.
. . .BEGIN PUBUC TESTIMONY. ..
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, before we start our lengthy agenda, we'll take public testimony
on what we have listed for today's meeting. Each person is allowed three minutes and
three minutes only to share testimony with the Council and this Committee. We
request that you direct your remarks to the Chair and the Members please. State your
name, if you represent an organization, to share that with us also, and with that, we'll
start with Ms. Lani Galetto. I hope that's correct.
MS. GALETTO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Please come forward.
MS. GALETTO: Aloha. My name is Lani Galetto. I am testifying today in favor of allocating
additional emergency funds in order to repair the road at Puu Way which was
destroyed by Hurricane Lane. In 2016, my husband Ezequiel and I, with the help of
our family, purchased the lot at 387 Puu Way. The home and the land were in a sad
state of neglect due to the previous owner's health and financial problems. My
husband and I have put countless hours into restoring the property, fixing up the
house, cutting back the overgrowth, landscaping and planting fruit trees. We had
hoped that this investment would provide our children with financial security in the
future, and considered it a step towards our eventual retirement. Now, in the wake of
Hurricane Lane we are left without access to the property and the future is uncertain.
The weeks following Hurricane Lane have been immensely challenging for our tenants,
a family of seven, who have been stranded ever since the road was demolished. They
waited out the storm for days without running water or electricity. They still do not
have adequate phone or internet services. Their vehicles are still stuck on the
property while they wait for the County to build a temporary access road. If there was
a medical emergency or a fire, responders would not be able to access the house with
their emergency vehicles. In order to leave the premises, our tenants use a borrowed
car which they leave parked on a completely different road on the other side of the hill.
The only way to get to the car is either through the hole in the neighbor's hedge or
through the river. Either way, it's a struggle to hike through the mud and rain on a
slippery terrain with two babies in tow. They make this trek daily just to complete
basic and everyday tasks like getting their children to school, grocery shopping, and
going to work. Every day has been stressful since the storm took the road. We want
nothing more than to help our tenants find a way out so they can resume some
normalcy to their lives. If they do manage to move out before the road is complete,
they will be forced to leave behind their vehicles, furniture, and many of their
possessions. The house will be vacant and inaccessible and therefore vulnerable to
theft and vandalism. We are essentially strapped without an access road. As
landowners we have lost our ability to maintain our property, to rent it out or even to
sell it if we need to. We are afraid that the land will once again fall to ruin and neglect.
Furthermore, the gapping chasm that was once the cul-de-sac at the end of Puu Way
is now an enormous liability for the County. While $3 million does seem like an
enormous amount of money to repair such a relatively small section of road, it's
nothing compared to the potential risk of injury or loss of human life that could easily
result if the road is neglected. As it is now, people are crossing the river out of
necessity without even a foot bridge or a path. The route is exposed to flooding, the
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rocks are slippery, the sides are muddy and steep. There are jagged bits of metal
exposed from the broken guard rails and culverts. It poses a hazard for the entire
neighborhood. If someone hurts themselves, the County will be responsible and a
lawsuit could mean more than a million dollars. On behalf of our neighbors and
tenants, as a concerned member of the Haiku community, I ask not only that you
allocate the money, but that you prioritize this emergency situation and fix the
damage at Puu Way as soon as humanly possible. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for being here this morning. Any questions for the
lady on testimony?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Chair? Chair, I have a question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. King?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you. How are you getting across there if you're, are you
hiking down the hill, down the, to the river?
MS. GALETTO: So, that question will be better directed to my tenants when they testify, but
there's a hole in the hedge and they've been hiking across the neighbor's property.
The neighbor has said that they're not going to allow that access anymore and at that
point they will have to hike down the river.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Anyone else? Thank you very much for being here.
MS. GALETTO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next is Robert Lane please.
MR. LANE: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. LANE: I certainly hope I don't get too loud for everybody. I'm not used to speaking in a
microphone and I'm hard of hearing so just bear with me please. In 1989, I placed a
deposit up at what is now known as 400 Puu Way. That's the end of that big concrete
driveway you've seen on the evening news from time to time. One of the main reasons
for purchasing that property was that the County was going to accept that subdivision
and subsequently maintain the road and provide services, such as trash pickup and
County water. We closed down the property in 1990 which meant the County had
accepted that subdivision and we eventually moved in in 1991. Since that time, Puu
Way has never had any road maintenance other than potholes being filled. There has
never been a repaving. We're talking 28 years. Waha Place has had two culvert
failures down the road; just downstream from where this failure occurred. In that
same period, two failures, yet no one seemed to think that it was correct and right to
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go inspect the culvert underneath Puu Way to see if there could be a failure coming up
down there. Neither Waha Place nor Puu Way have been repaved other than when
they did the repairs down at the culvert down on Waha Place. Of course, the result of
that failure of that culvert is having an impact on me, a 71-year-old guy with
high-blood pressure and cholesterol, but we'll not worry about that. I'm more
concerned with my neighbor's children. The two infants sitting up here right now,
God forbid that anything should happen to them. Our driveway ... their driveway is
equidistant from the bottom of the hill as mine; it's about a 500-foot trek almost, one
would say, straight down. It's very difficult for me with old knees to go down that hill.
Then they have to drop off the side of the cul-de-sac, into the muddy slope, down to
the stream level, cross the stream, and then try to gain access to 353 Puu Way. Now,
that woman has an issue because she doesn't know if she's going to be liable if
somebody gets hurt while crossing her property and that's understandable. So, there
are some significant, there are significant impacts. And another thing, trash. They
must hand carry their trash down the hill in through the same jungle path, across the
stream, up the hill on the other side, to deposit in County receptacles. We're 25 days
into this, ladies and gentlemen, and, you know, Maui County had water in 24 hours.
MECO had electric in 96 hours. We're 25 days into the budgeting process with a
tentative projection of six months down the road. I don't know if that starts on the
24th of August when this happened or whether that starts after you get funding.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Lane. Any questions for the gentleman? Thank you for
being here this morning.
MR. LANE: Yes, Sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ezequiel Galetto, please.
MR. GALEITO: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. GALEITO: So, I'm here, mostly because my friend Ronnie is the one living ... well I'm the
owner of the property, I'm Lani's husband. I'm talking on behalf of him. I'm very
worried about his, he has two childs, two children that just turned one year old. Last
two other children have 15 and 16-year-old, plus, another little girl that is 6-year-old,
and every morning they have to be going through this. So, anyway, a little bit
disappointed, and because what Bob was saying, it's been 25 days and we didn't get
any answer. It's only mails that has been saying when they are supposedly going to
start to repair or when they are going make something happen so they can cross, but
anything's ... but haven't done it anyway. So mainly I'm disappointed and I don't
understand how I have to come here to beg or how we have to come to beg for money
that is needed as you can see in the pictures and if you watch the news, you can see
what happened there. Anyway, we vote you guys for this kind of situations, when this
things happen that you can help us. I know there's a lot of stuff going on, or went on
with the hurricane, but this is, I think one of the main things to be done. And I seen
-
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how you been fixing roads all over, and how you fix roads all over, that looks fine to
the eye at least, such as say in front of Hookipa or the one that got fixed a couple
years ago from Kahului all the way Maalaea. I don't know how much money you spent
on that. They look fine to me. I live Kuiaha. I take my boys to school every day to
Haiku School and the roads there are, I don't know, shameful for say. Some way, and
they are not being, nothing is being done about it. So, anyway, it's more than
anything to try to open your eyes and see that we need help here. Not only for sure
the road is, I think, a priority, but other places like I say, I live Kuiaha really hard to
drive up and down, and most of the houses in Haiku are really bad shape. Anyway,
that's it. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for the gentleman? Thank you for being here
this morning. Ronalda Panzarini.
MR. PANZARINI: Good morning, everyone.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. PANZARINI: My name is Ronalda Panzarini and I'm here. I live at 387 Puu Way. I'm
here on behalf of my family mainly. We're parents of five children, with our two twins
here that just turned one, and our situation, I'd like to focus on our situation
personal, maybe that's selfish, but we have to cross with our children, a muddy path
that's slippery. It's not safe every day. We have an eight-year-old that goes to school.
She's been late almost every day to get to school, also late to be picked up because we
cannot make it on time. It's a hassle for us every day just to leave the house on a
daily basis. On top of that, you know, we still have to go grocery shopping to be able
to feed, you know, with seven of us in the house. That hasn't been easy, you know, to
carry all of that through this path, and luckily, we've been access our neighbor which
is still not easy access through our neighbors, but we can only put one borrowed car
on that side. Which means my car, not my car because I don't have it, but the car
that I borrow to go to work and my 17 -year-old daughter a car that also we borrow for
her to go to work, she graduated, it's down by Puu Way. We park right in front of the
crack and we have to walk through someone else's property to cross the river and I
sent an e-mail just now, because I wasn't aware I could bring picture for you guys to
see, but I sent an e-mail just now with two pictures of the trail that we have to hike
every day which is what the County did on the very first days. They cut some bushes
down and they did a lot of landscape so we could actually see what was there. Before
we could see nothing, you know. When we look at the side of the road on the cul-desac, all you can see is green bushes. There was no visual. Now they cleared that.
Now, we are aware of what was down there, but I would like for you guys to look at
that picture and imagine us. And my wife, when I go to work, to cross that with two
babies. So, we also had to get help from a nanny so I could go to work. I've been
losing weeks of work and I can only work half day now because I have to stay home to
help and we had to hire help so I could go to work, and that's not on our financial
daily basis, we can't afford that. We doing it because we have no choice right now. I
guess my time's up, but I just ask, you know, for to try to get the budget or try to
prioritize this situation and put us an emergency because for us it is. We can't call it,
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we don't know if we can call 9-1-1, right. We have no reception. Hawaiian Telcom
never came through to connect our Internet, which my wife works with and that's how
we communicate. So, I don't even know if I can communicate with her when I'm at
work, make sure everything is okay on a stranded property. So, I would like to ask to
please consider this an emergency and put it a priority to get it done as soon as
possible. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Clarita Badua?
MS. BADUA: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. BADUA: My name is Clarita Badua and my son, Jonathan Badua, owns that property
right in the corner of Puu Way and the sinkhole is after his driveway which he was
very lucky, but I sympathize with this family and I would like to help them as much as
possible, but we're looking at the liability on our part. If anything happened to them,
you know God forbid nothing, who's responsible for their medical or, you know,
whatever lawsuit that's going to come about. That's the only concern I have, and the
property itself, it's safe now, but I don't know ifyou guys know, there's like a, from the
culvert there was a stream that goes around my son's property. It's not a stream
anymore, it's like a river, and when we had the big rain the first night or the day, the
first day, it was like the whole backyard was like a river and I have one of my tenants
they were crazy, boogie boarding in there. That's how much was the water, and the
second night, that's when the sinkhole happened, and like I said, it's a blessing that it
happened on the second night because otherwise all the water would have gone
through my son's living room and I have tenants there. That's how bad it is, and like
they said, it's been three weeks or so that it happened and we're not in a rush, but I
have all this culvert material in the yard, backyard, and my, his septic tank and leach
field is, we put the leach field across the river and now that thing was washed down so
I had to make temporary repairs to put the leach field, a pipe across there and God
knows if there's another rain, I don't know how it hold, but I did but a clamp but that
didn't work. I put duct tape so far it worked, so holding the pipe there and like I said,
I would like to help them, but if somebody can shed a light for me to be absolved from
any, you know, lawsuit or anything, they're welcome any time. And that's all I can
say. And I'm just waiting for the County to come and let me know, or let us know, my
son, how they're going to fix the river now and stuff, yeah, and I was even thinking
maybe we can put a ladder across, sorry, and for them to cross and when they, I know
it's a lot of work, when they're done or we think there's a big rain coming just to take it
out so it doesn't get washed out. That's the only solution. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being here this morning. Any questions for the lady,
please? Thank you for being here. We appreciate your comments. Clarissa Hempel?
MS. HEMPEL: Hi. Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
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MS. HEMPEL: My name is Clarissa Hempel. I'm here to testify for our situation on 387 Puu
Way. I'm the mother of all these kids that we're talking about, and I just want to point
out a couple things that already been said and couple more. So, we're not being able
to work really because we don't have Internet. My husband doesn't have a work truck.
We have to borrow cars for transportation. We don't have proper communication. So,
no Internet, I already said, and no phone reception. So, if anything happens in the
house, I'm feeling very unsafe. If there is an emergency, I can't, I don't feel like I'll be
taken care of with all my family. It's causing a lot of stress for me and my family. I
already have enough stress going on and this is just adding up to it. With the yard
also it's over growing. We can't have anybody to take of it. Mosquitoes are getting to
be around. Flies because of the trash. You can imagine how many poopy diapers we
have with twin babies. So extra trash to carry around the little hole over there. We're
financially compromised because I'm not able to work. He's barely able to work, and
all I ask right now for us, is that you guys address a temporary road for us to be able
to get in and out in the safe way and, yeah, and our cars out too. So, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being here this morning.
MS. HEMPEL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for her, please? Thank you very much for sharing your
comments with us.
MS. HEMPEL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let's see. Aaron Wills?
MR. WILLS: Good afternoon. I'll try to keep this brief as possible. I am an attorney from
Honolulu. I represent Deutsche International Trust which is actually the record owner
of 372 Puu Way. I'm here to testify on behalf of 372 Puu Way. First and foremost, I
want to echo the concerns of all the neighbors of what they brought up here, especially
Mr. Panzarini and his children, and so I have been authorized to offer our help as
much as possible, and what we mean by that is, we need temporary access as much
as everybody else does. So, we're willing to and the trust is willing to pay a stipend to
either resident who provides temporary access. We have ability to pay a monthly
stipend from $500 a month above and I'm willing to negotiate that. The Deutsche
Trust is also willing to construct the temporary pathway and these will be big enough
to get at least an ATV or an off-road type of golf cart through the path. The stipend
that Deutsche Trust is willing to pay isn't just for our access, we're willing to open it
up to everybody so everybody can have access as well. Lastly, Deutsche Trust will not
only provide the workers and the man power to create the path, but we also maintain
it and then after the road is built, we'll return it to its preexisting condition. I just
want to put on record, as of now our client, my client, had a 12-month long-term
rental agreement that was supposed to begin on September 1, 2018. That contract
had to be cancelled. It was in the terms of $25,000 a month. The house on 372 Puu
Way is appraised at 3.45 million. So, we are ... those terms of that contract and the
Q
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cancellation constitutes actual damages that's going to be accruing until the road is
actually fixed. We've been unable to address the damage to the property. We've heard
there's flooding in there. We can't get access to the house. We can't get people on
property to clean up the house. The house has been on the market now for the last
four months. It's listed lower than the actual appraisal value. We can't show the
property. We can't get anybody there to look at it. The value of the property is
dropping day by day because the road is not fixed. The longer the road isn't fixed, the
more damages are going to increase. The loss of income of my client is going to
increase. So, we're not here to be oppositional to anybody. We would just like to work
with the County, come up with a temporary access solution in whatever form that may
be. Deutsche Trust and me as a representative. I'll leave my contact information. I'm
willing to look forward to talking to anybody about how to resolve this for everybody's
benefit and like I said, we're willing to put forth the resources, pay the stipend to the
person, sign waivers if it means, you know, like Ms. Badua's concern was the liability
and I completely respect that and that has to be taken off her plate so she knows that
she doesn't have to worry about that if she's the person that ends up giving access.
So, and we're willing to sign those type of waivers as well. So, thank you for your
time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Wills. We appreciate your gesture on behalf of your client.
Again, we'll have our department and our attorneys consider that proposal, you know.
we appreciate the gesture, and thank you very much for stepping up in this time of
need.
MR. WILLS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We'll go the District Offices.
wishing to provide testimony?

Hana District, Ms. Lono, anyone

MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and there is no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
testimony?

Thank you.

Ms. Fernandez, anyone on Lanai wishing to provide

MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. this is Denise Fernandez on Lanai, and there is no
one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Alcon, Molokai, anyone wishing to provide testimony?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, ladies. Anyone else in the gallery at this
time would like to share testimony? Having none, with no objections, Members, we'll
close testimony for today's meeting. Thank you. And with also, no objections accept
the written testimony that was provided to the Committee including the photograph.
{\
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you .
. . .END OF PUBUC TESTIMONY. ..

ITEM 110:

FUNDING, IMPLEMENTATION, AND STATUS OF PROGRAMS
UNDER THE RISK MANAGEMENT DIVISION (CC 17 -445)

CHAIR HOKAMA: We're going to bring up, since we have Mr. Wong with us, the first item on
the agenda, BF-110, this is the Funding, Implementation, Status of Programs Under
the Risk Management Division. We are in receipt of County Communication, CC
17-445, from myself, relating to the subject of funding, implementation and status of
security measure and work comp program under Risk Management Division. And this
moming we have our Corporation Counsel, Mr. Pat Wong, that will provide comment
to you, and then, Members, I will also take note before Mr. Wong starts that he did
submit a written correspondence dated April 17, 2018 addressed to your Chair and
you have all the copies of that under system, security systems program. Mr. Wong,
please any comments?
MR. WONG: Thank you, Chair. I noticed from the agenda the two items or the areas of
perspective discussion is the security systems status which I can update you on and
answer any specific questions. I also have in the gallery SeaRay Beltran and Lydia
Toda to respond to those questions if I am unable to. The other topic is the workers
compensation program and just by way of scheduling, so you know, we are having our
quarterly meeting on all work comp claims tomorrow with our safety specialist. So, if
there's anything in particular you'd want to address, we're ready and able to answer. I
did, I'm not sure if you received a handout in response to the previous audit report on
the workers comp program and it's self-explanatory, but I can get into the details of
that if you wish. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Thank you very much, Mr. Wong. Okay, Members, so I know
we had discussions during the budget cycle of some concerns regarding security of
this building, some we got in these Chambers and other public facilities in light of, I
guess, adjustments in requirements to people's more physical reactions. It's not
something just that we're dealing with. I can tell you all sister counties in Hawaii are
looking at additional security measures for their facilities as well, and at the national
level as well. I walk into it, Tarrant Courthouse, what was there to show me the bullet
holes behind the judge's seat. That's Texas where you can carry guns right. So yeah,
even in the courthouse I guess. Okay, this morning, Members, I'm open to any
comments or questions you would like to share with Mr. Wong since we do have him
here and if it's in work comp area, that's fine. If it's in the area of security that's fine
also. So, I'll start with Ms. Crivello, any questions at this time?
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MS. CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. So, on your correspondence .. .I don't know what page
this is, Page 3, you make mention the foregoing costs are estimated in order to secure
all access and exit points in the Kalana 0 Maui building with walkthrough metal
detector and x-ray machine. Is this just to purchase equipment or does it include
installation as well as maintenance especially for the x-ray machine or the screening
portion? The $85,000 is for, is that personnel as a contractor or is that a County
employee? So, couple questions. The equipment cost, does that include maintenance
and installation and then item three for a single unarmed, private security personnel,
does that, is that a County employee or is independent?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Wong?
MR. WONG: Thank you, Chair. Member Crivello, those are very good questions and this as
you recall, was a letter that I prepared during the budget process and they were
estimates based on my Department's outreach to various vendors, and so the
estimates were based on the phone calls that were made from my Department. Since
that time I've had numerous meetings with the security vendor that we currently have
on contract and members of my Department have had multiple meetings with them in
addition to meetings with the Department of Public Works, and what we've discovered
is that there is some structural changes that are being discussed currently about the
entry area. And so I do have a more recent, as of the beginning of this month,
budgetary number for the x-ray machine and the security systems at the entry area
and it's approximately $55,000 which would include the installation, delivery, and the
maintenance, and again, that is with the vendor specifically looking for what we need
for this entry area. Other discussions have occurred internally about securing the
ground floor and changing the doors at the ground floor level. We've also discussed
the entry and exit at the ground floor level because currently it's wide open and
currently we do not use our badges to swipe in and swipe out, but those are processes
that we've been looking at to change and implement. It's a huge undertaking because
it11 be a cultural change for this building. The other aspect that is being evaluated
and I still need to meet with Public Works on this, I know that the people from my
Department have met with Public Works' engineers and that is the deliveries that
occur in the delivery area and how we're going to manage that. So, there's policies
that we need to put in place, and then there is securing the entry and exit in those
areas. So, we're still working on it. What I've said to our vendor and our employees is
that, I wanted to, as I said during the budget process, have these things implemented
before as quickly as possible, but certainly before the close of this year, but there's a
lot involved and so we haven't made any structural changes. The issues are what
exactly we're going to do to the front entry area and then closing off the bottom. In
terms of the private security which is listed in my April 17 letter, the concept there
was not to have a County employee do it, but to hire the same group or a similar
group that is being currently hired over at the court system and that's where those
figures came from, but before we moved into that phase, we needed to first look at the
numbers for the entry area. So, it's in a phased approach. The two that I've assigned
to it is Mark Middleton and SeaRay Beltran and one of the other things that I've
tasked them with is coming up with a five-year plan for complete security systems and
management so that in the event there is, there will be a change in Administration,
1 1
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but someone whoever comes in can have the game plan as you move forward, and so
the next Council and the next Administration already has, or should have a playbook
for the security program here. And if you wish, I can have SeaRay come up and he
can describe the meetings that they've had internally and what the projections are in
terms of the implementation of this program.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Crivello? Okay. We'll request Mr. Wong to when he can
present us with that phased-in timeframe -MR. WONG: Absolutely.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --proposal.
MR. WONG: Absolutely. Once the report is generated, my intention was and is, to report it
of course to Administration but also to provide the Council with that and part of it is
also seeking Council input on that because it's securing this floor and also the 7th
floor. So, those are very important key items that still need to be implemented.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Atay?
COUNCILMEMBER ATAY: Chair, I have no questions. I do have a comment that I fully
support the importance of a security system, and I would further be open to
expanding the commitment of security to the entire campus, you know, on our entire
County property here so that all buildings are secure. What's, you know, one is
secure our whole campus and then secure our internal structure of our facilities and
then moving further in, you know, as far as this Chambers, you know. So, I'd be open
and full support of consideration of security system engaging the entire campus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that. Ms. Sugimura?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: I'm glad to hear this as I know during our last Budget
Session there was personnel shifts to then put all of this under Corp. Counsel and it
just seems like it was, you know, make sense in many ways with the progress you've
taken. So, I appreciate this a lot. I also share a concern about this Chambers to be, I
think, we need from what I've seen over this, just my, you know, my one term, but I
think we really need a sergeant of arms to be with us. Maybe that's our internal
Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That'll be internal. Within the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Council structure. But even for that ag meeting that I had
with A&B, for that person to come in with a samurai sword and be in the Chambers
here and, you know, I thought that was pretty serious and not much was done about
it except maybe take it away, and they gave it to my office and then it went to I think
Alika's office, but that's very unusual, but a sign of aggression that I think we don't
need in these Chambers. It's tough enough just, you know, listening to words rather
than, you know, having violence enter our Chambers. I think it's serious. But I'm
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glad to see this. I guess, my one question to you is, the personnel shift that we made,
what is your general statement about it? How has it helped you and how is it, you
know, and with this implementation is that where, is that who's doing this besides
you?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Wong?
MR. WONG: Thank you for the question. Chair, yes. The personnel shift was adequate and
I think the timing was okay. We are and we have currently conducted interviews to fill
the additional specialist position that we have and the persons assigned, as I
mentioned earlier have been SeaRay and Mark Middleton to identify the security
needs. And to segue into Member Atay's comments about securing the entire campus,
that is actually the focal point of the overall program. It's the additional buildings that
make up this campus and one of the things that we've also discussed with security
resources is, you know, there's multiple keys and this is something that we got to
work through with Public Works, there's multiple keys throughout the County to
access these points. One way to fix that is to have one key entry, just one, so that you
can only duplicate that key with written authority from someone within management.
Currently, as multiple keys that exist for access points, those things need to be
changed. The camera locations, you know, again we're looking at the exact locations
for that and there are other off campus sites that do not have cameras. They do not
have as much public contact but they do have the need for it because our employees
are there. So, yeah, I think it segues very nicely into our Department because we
cover all of the risk issues, our insurance exposure and then the claims that we
manage. So, you know, it's the full complement of services that our Department is
capable of providing.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: One last.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Tied to that is the Charter Amendment that's going to be on
the ballot November 6. It seems like where now complaints are going to go directly to
you instead of to the Clerk's Office. So, what is your general statement on that as it
ties into this or does it?
MR. WONG: Actually, it's the receipt of the claims that are filed throughout the County and I
agree with the Clerk's Office that in terms of receiving the claims, I really think that
it's the correct place to be anyway. You know, in terms of any lawsuits that are filed,
we're the receiving, you know, authority for the County as a whole on any causes of
actions that are filed. So, we're getting it anyway and it alleviates some of the burden
from the Clerk's Office. So, it's not going to change, I don't think, very much how we
process those claims anyway and, you know, we receive them. We've directed
individuals who believe they have claims to the website, to go ahead and file the
written complaints. So, all claims are received by us anyway.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else?
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: And one last, I guess that was kind of a segue. But I'm
sorry about ... the, our swipe cards, so I'm curious. Do you ever do an inventory of
people who come in and out of the building or what happens, because I've lost one and
I just never found it. I don't know if it ever got issued another number or I don't know
how you operate, but I just curious about that also.
MR. WONG: Sure. Thank you for the question. It's actually managed, currently, there's a
handful of individuals, including myself that has access to that software program. If
you lose it, that card can be deactivated. So, it can never be used to enter again. It
does, if we wanted to monitor which doors are opened and closed, we can certainly do
that. We know which badges swipe in where, and it automatically tracks the time and
the location that it's being swiped. We're in the transition right now, currently, the
only place that you can receive those badges is the Department of Management.
They're the ones that issue those badges. They're the ones that will set you up for it.
Internally, our office is being trained to issue badges also in order that there is a
transition plan for the next Administration. So, we keep track of the badges. We can
disable the badges. We can give you access to every floor ifyou're authorized. We can
also limit your access to only particular entry areas. So, yeah, the program is pretty
robust.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. King?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Chair. I guess I don't share my colleagues fear of the
public and this move makes me a little confused about what exact, what is the exact
threat that we're trying to protect against because we have County employees across
the County in other buildings. Are we going to do this same thing on every building
where County employees are? We go to the public and we hold meetings, you know,
all throughout this County in public facilities, are we going to try to lock those down
as well and protect against those? I mean, how do you, what are you protecting
against and how do you make the ultimate protection against anything that could
possibly happen? Because I, you know, personally, Chair, I see this as like we're
trying to build a wall and I don't see very many of the public here. The public really
hasn't been informed about this issue or been asked to comment on it. I mean I would
love to see a public hearing and get the input of how are, the people that we're serving
feel about, you know, what this feels to them because I think it feels like trying to keep
people out. I think the ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think the intent is to keep people safe-COUNCILMEMBER KING: I understand that, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --not to keep people out.
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COUNCILMEMBER KING: But we're making comments about people, about, you know I
mean, that really disturbed me earlier when I heard the comment about the sword
because my information was that that's a gift. That nobody was waiving that sword
around. So, to try to give the impression that there was danger from that and maybe
Mr. Atay can shed more light on that because I think that was, you know, ended up in
his office, but I think we have to be really careful about this being a one way thing
where we're, you know, if we are trying to protect just this Chambers or if we're trying
to protect just this building. What happens when we go outside? I mean I don't want
to live my life in that type of fear and I don't happen to think that people being angry
is a danger to me. People are angry everywhere you go and, you know, we get angry at
things, but it doesn't mean we're going to, you know, come in with a weapon or
anything. So, that's what I'm, I'm just curious, like what is the exact threat that we're
trying to protect against? I mean, what has happened in this Chambers that you
think is going to happen again or happen somewhere else where County employees
are? That's what I'm asking you, Mr. Wong, because this is your proposal, so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Wong?
MR. WONG: Chair, if I may. I know of several specific examples where individuals have
entered the building with a kitchen knife, for example, and we've had to, in those
circumstances, call for police to come to the property. We've taken the additional step
of filing restraining orders against the individual that wanted to see the Mayor with a
big knife, and mind you, you may feel safe in your world, but I'm thinking about the
staff who's sitting behind the desk who is in harm's way. That clerk should not be in
the workplace being confronted with someone who is not of the right mental state with
a knife and if the security measures were employed at the door front, that would've
been caught at the door front, as opposed to in front of the Mayor's entry way. So I -COUNCILMEMBER KING: So is it ...
MR. WONG: --strongly believe as, you know, in charge of Risk Management, that the very
basic need of providing our employees with a safe working environment is, I think,
core and needs to be provided and when you have a safe working environment, you
have better employees that are comfortable in the work space. Unfortunately, we
cannot control everything, and I'm not suggesting that you need bodyguards 24/7.
I'm also not suggesting that we can't trust people out there in our community. I'm not
looking at it as being a walled-off area. All I'm looking at is while in this building,
while at work, you should be secured in your mind that somebody is not going to show
up with a knife at the doorstep.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay, well my question to you is are you, is your concern that the
elected officials in this building are at a higher risk and that's why we need to secure
this building versus One Main Plaza versus other places where our employees are? Is
that, that's what I'm trying to understand, is that you think that we are at more higher
risk because we're elected officials or why is the focus here, andjor are we going to try
and march into all the other buildings and all the other ... and then what to do we do in
those areas where we're in the public, in a community center during budget hearings?
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I mean, we're all around town. So, you know, I don't, you know, I don't choose to feel
afraid everywhere I go because I'm a public official, but I'm just asking you is that why
you're focused on this building because of, you mentioned the Mayor, because of the
public officials?
MR. WONG: Well, despite ...
COUNCILMEMBER KING: And what do we do about our employees everywhere else and
what do we do about our presence everywhere else?
MR. WONG: I understand. Thank you for the question, and despite, you know, honestly,
despite the incident, several incidents at the Mayor's floor, still the Mayor maintains
an open-door policy and those doors are still wide open, but it's still nerve-racking for
the employees that are there. I think part of the process has to be you take it as a
phased approach and this is the most visited government building in the County and
our plan is not to just isolate it just to this building, but to look at all the County
locations to determine whether or not they have security measures in place. The DMV
is heavily populated, but it's, I think, well secured in that area. There's cameras
everywhere. You can't get behind the entry area, it's locked. So, I think they did a
pretty good job at doing that. As we move forward, as I suggested earlier, we are
looking at a phased approach over the next five years, how to secure all areas that the
public interacts with the government services. You know the departments in One
Main Plaza, there's not a lot of interaction with the public there. It's closed off and it's
locked so employees can get in and you get in there by appointment.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Right, but you don't have to swipe your card on to get in the door,
to get into the elevator.
MR. WONG: I understand that, but those are ...
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Yeah, so there's a, I mean, I just, you know, I'm just trying to
understand if you think that we're at a higher risk, and I don't really want to think
that eventually every building we go into that serves the public is going to have metal
detectors and x-ray machines. And so, you know, I just want to understand where
you're going with this and what the motivation is behind it.
MR. WONG: Well, like I said earlier, it's based on previous events and, you know, from a
policy standpoint, if you as the deciding body make a decision that it's not, you're not
in favor of securing this building, then you know, that's your decision to make. I'm
working with what the risks are -COUNCILMEMBER KING: No, I...but...
MR. WONG: --and whether or not we should take steps to provide a safer and more secure
working place.
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COUNCILMEMBER KING: Right. No. The body has already made decisions on this amount
of money, so that's what I'm trying to understand where you're going with this. I have
no problem with having cameras everywhere. I just think, you know, there's a point
where the public feels shut out. Walls work both ways. They keep people in, they
keep people out so I'm just trying to understand, you know, where we're going with
this from .. .I'm not disputing that this passed, it got a majority vote in the Council so,
but I just want to know where you're going with this eventually. I mean, I don't, I just
would hate to see this lockdown happen on every, you know, in every situation, and
then if you do think that we're at risk, then what are we doing going out into the
public and having these budget hearings and having public meetings? I mean are,
should we be calling guards for those kinds of things? Should you providing security,
if we want to have individual community members or Committee Members want to
have community meetings, you know, is that a risk for us? Do you believe that that's
a risk for us because I do that a lot in my community and I don't think about the
danger because, you know, it's an open discussion.
MR. WONG: Chair, if I may?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Wong?
MR. WONG: I don't know that I can, you know, amply answer your question if that's a risk.
You know, I've been to those public meetings where there are the call for Maui Police
Department to have police officers present. So, I think it's on a case-by-case basis. I
don't see securing this building as the creation of a wall. You know, you're welcome to
come in and you're welcome to attend all public noticed events, but please don't bring
your weapons. Leave it at the door. You won't be able to come in if you have those,
and you may get arrested. So, you know, it's not meant to keep people out. It's meant
to bring people in and to secure the area for the employees and for the general public.
I'm not sure where the thought process is that we're walling off people. I do not
believe that putting a x-ray machine and a metal detector at the entry keeps people
out. It only keeps people out if they're weapon carrying people.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Or if they have a nail clipper or if they have, I mean, there's a lot
of metal. This is what we've been going through at the airport with, you know, at the
airports where we, now there's a lot of things that we cannot even have in our pockets,
you know, you have to take change out of your pocket. You have to, it's just you
know, where does it, if that, is that what we're looking at? That kind of detail of, you
know, inconveniencing people or stopping people at the front door?
MR. WONG: That's also a very good question and some of that policy issues still need to be
dealt with and so yes, we are having those discussions about how do we deal with
that, and how do we, you know, make sure that people are able to retrieve their
belongings if it is a nail clipper. I don't know that we'll prohibit people from entering
with a nail clipper or as, you know, some have said, this pen is a weapon, but it
depends on who's hand it's in. So, as far as I'm concerned, you know, I think there's a
level of security that should be employed and I think, I'm charged with the
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responsibility to look at that and to properly implement that in a timely fashion within
the budget constraints that we've been assigned.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay, but can you just answer my basic question I asked you?
Do you think that the elected officials in this building are more at risk?
MR. WONG:
Yeah, I'm not going to answer that question because that's a difficult
hypothetical ... ! don't know what you do, on a day-to-day basis to be able to evaluate
whether or not you're more at risk than, you know, any of the other Members.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: No. No. I'm not, I'm just talking about as a general body of, the
elected officials you ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Wong, thank you for your response.
MR. WONG: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's the best we are going to get. So yeah, that's what it is. Thank you.
Ms. Cochran, welcome. Do you have a question-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --you would like to pose? We're on BF-110 at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you so much. And so I just been browsing
through the one memo dated April 17, and it looks like the amount is to be utilized for
security system installation and camera coverage where financial transactions may
occur in particular. Is that one of the main uses or where you're looking to install
more so is where financial things occur?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Wong?
MR. WONG: Thank you, Chair. So, part of the program was to look at areas ... we currently
have cameras throughout and we currently do have at various financial transactional
areas. It was to look at the additional areas that were not covered previously that
should be covered. So, that's one aspect of it, and as you see the list on Page 3, the
other aspect has been to look at securing the entry area with the equipment that's
described on Page 3.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And thank you, and so basically all the appropriations
would focus on this building alone?
MR. WONG: No. The bulk of it would focus on this building, but there's other aspects of it
that are being pushed out to the different County locations.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And do you have those in particular, where those are, in
particular?
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MR. WONG: No. Not right offhand, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Not at this time?
MR. WONG: If I may, there are currently areas where we have security cameras already in
place, that has been deployed over the last, you know, five, ten years. One of the other
aspects that I have discussed with the various directors is providing the departments
with viewer access to those cameras because for example there are locations where
cameras are there, but they do not have viewer access. And I believe that, you know,
everyone in the County that is employed by the County should have some
responsibility in the security aspect of it and some access to it. So, one of the things
that we have discussed is allowing the departments to be able to see the cameras that
are viewing their location so that they can review those tapes and they can see, certain
personnel, can see what's going on, and so that's already in the works.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, but I hear Ms. King's concern. So, I'm not sure
if you're, yeah I think you're aware of a few incidents that, personal incident of mine -MR. WONG: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --MPD is aware and I've had just recently meetings where
they've had to have, I'd have to have police present due to outside threats actually on
my life. So, I live this day in and day out and I take that risk. I just look at it comes
with the territory of being this elected official. You're not pleasing all the people all the
time.
Unfortunately, it, people have violent tendencies or say things that are
threatening so need that type of presence to feel protected, but really, it's open doors,
it's open, everything's open, you know. Yeah. My stall's marked, I mean, people know
where I live. I'm an open book. You know, I live in a fish bowl, so it's the risk I take,
but you know, so I understand security of us as people in the building and of course,
people who come here, but so we can only do so much. I think there's many holes in
our system as it is. There's ways to get in without even our swipe cards, you know.
MR. WONG: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, we're not going to ... but I understand that we need to do
the best that we can in securing ourselves and the public of course. So, yeah, I believe
during the Budget Session I did not, I wasn't in favor of this at the time. It had come
at a very late hour and it was kind of odd that it came that way because this is what I
would rather have had to have this discussion ahead of time before our Budget
Session kicked in like it did, but here we are. So, you know, I appreciate this
anyways. Okay. Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Wong.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Again, Members, Mr. Wong will submit to us in written form
his timeline phase-in proposal or plan and recommendations on improvements or
adjustments to our security program. Okay, anything else? The Chair will defer this
item and await a additional update from Mr. Wong at a future date.
10
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No objections?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We11 defer this item.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR HOKAMA: With no objections, Members, I'm going to take out of order the last item,
that would be BF-165.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.

ITEM 165:

EMERGENCY EVENT:
EFFORTS (CC 18-305)

HURRICANE

LANE

RESPONSE

CHAIR HOKAMA: So, right now, we bring up BF-165. This is under Emergency Event,
subheading Hurricane Lane Response Efforts. Okay, well we know that the hurricane
impacted many different parts of our County, this is a specific request for $3 million
from the County's Emergency Fund for repairs to Puu Way, Haiku Maui. This is a bill
that would amend Appendix A of the 2019 Budget as it pertains to Part II, Special
Purpose Revenues and the Schedule of Revolving Special Funds for Fiscal Year 20 19.
Again, we are just making doing our part to get ensure the funding gets squared away
to pay for those requirements. This morning we have Mr. Baz. Any quick comments,
Mr. Baz, regarding the request?
MR. BAZ: Good morning, Mr. Chair. Just we appreciate the preparation of you creating an
umbrella item and us getting a direct access to the Committee to get this proposal in
front ofyou as soon as possible. We do have our Deputy Director of the Department of
Public Works, Ms. Rowena Dagdag-Andaya here to describe in detail. Many of you
have seen pictures and other items about this event, and she can describe the
damages as well as what's going to take to repair this exactly. Mr. Chair, we do have a
proposed, a revised proposed amendment that I distributed to your Staff this morning
and that's being _ _ . Basically, it's just adds the project to Appendix C, that wasn't
originally added in the original amendment. We also have from the department, or the
Agency of Emergency Management staff here to be able to describe if needed the
questions maybe regarding to FEMA reimbursement. We do expect that this is a
reimbursable expense. So, we can describe those events as well. Okay. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so we have, okay, we have Ms. Andaya. Okay. Director, comments
for Public Works please?
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MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Thank you, Chair, and again for the record, Rowena DagdagAndaya, Department of Public Works. Chair, if I may just for a few minutes, or just
for a minute, I wanted to take this time to offer our condolences on behalf of my
Director David Goode and myself, our condolences and heartfelt sympathies to Diane
and Terrance Yogi on the passing of their daughter Eryn Yogi who died as a result of
injuries from a vehicular crash last week. Terrance is an employee with the
Department of Public Works in our Makawao baseyard garage and Diane, we work
closely with in Department of Transportation. So, the loss of their daughter, it really
hit our departments very much and we just wanted to offer our thoughts and prayers
with them, their family members and their friends during this difficult time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: I wanted to give you an update or a description of the damages that
had occurred as a result of the storm event, Hurricane Lane. On August 24, 2018 at
about 8:41 pm, I received a call in the Emergency Operations Center regarding a 15 by
15-foot hole, sinkhole. This was reported by the Police Department so we dispatched
our crews right away quickly to the scene at Puu Way, and at that point they had
encountered a very large sinkhole. In fact, we call is a chasm at this point, a big
divide and so crews quickly barricaded off the areas with type-one barricades, and we
deployed our engineering staff and our Highways Division Chief to the site the
following moming to conduct the damage assessment and in the morning they
discovered that the storm event had washed out two, or existing twin corrugated metal
culverts crossing under the Puu Way cul-de-sac in the Kuloli subdivision in Haiku.
So, the damages include the following, a 150-foot-long by 30-foot-wide by 13-foot-deep
hole in Puu Way and as mentioned earlier the twin culverts. The head walls and the
asphalt pavement also washed away downstream. There was an existing waterline
that broke, a four-inch water line that broke. There were electric telephone cable
conduits that had also broke during the storm and existing guardrails on both sides of
the cul-de-sac was suspended over the void or the chasm, is what we call it. That
same day on August 25th, a temporary water line was installed by the Department of
Water Supply for the three properties at the end of the cul-de-sac and then Maui
Electric was able to restore a overhead line on August 23rd or 28th, I'm sorry, for the
three properties. What the Department of Public Works' engineers did was as a result
of the damage assessment came up with a couple of alternatives and I believe this is
all outlined in your handout, in your binders. So the first altemative that we looked at
was replacing the culverts with a steel reinforced drain line, and that is right now our
preferred altemative. The other altemative that we also considered was to purchase
the three properties that were affected, but we, through the assessment, we
determined that the cost was not feasible. The estimated value of the three properties
per Real Property Tax came out to about 4.4 million. Another altemative that we
considered was providing the affected properties a permanent access through the back
from Hoomalolo Place. Currently it's not feasible for permanent access because
Hoomalolo Place is a private road, and roadway access would have to be defined
through several private properties. This is one alternative that we have, we've actually
been pursuing to provide temporary access for the three affected properties. One of
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the action items that we have done so far is to obtain a right of entry from the
residents off of Hoomalolo Place and we are currently awaiting those right of entries to
be reviewed and signed by those property owners. Once the right of entries are signed,
then we can deploy our Highways Division staff to go and go in, and create a
temporary pedestrian and vehicular access for the three affected properties. I
understand from the testimony this morning that one of the residents off of Puu Way
had offered a, some sort of solution or recommendation and we have not received that
at this point, so I don't know what the terms include or what the details are but we are
most certainly open to reviewing that and making that part of our consideration.
Another alternative that's not included in this project summary, but that was
considered initially was to create a pedestrian access using materials to construct
some sort of pedestrian bridge over that void, and we kind of ruled that out because of
the cost of the materials, the cost of how much it would, the timing, the amount of
time it would take to install the bridge and then demobilizing it. When we do come in
for the, you know, if we ever do come in for the permanent reconstruction of the
culverts. So, we kind of ruled that solution out with also the thought of being able to
provide temporary access through the backside of the properties. So, with that, our
preferred alternative, as I mentioned earlier, was to replace the culverts that had
washed out, reconstruct the road, and let's see, replace the inlet and outlet headwalls
of the culvert, repair the four-inch broken waterline, replace guard rails, work with
MECO to and Hawaiian Telcom to replace any electrical telephone or cable conduits,
and replace the asphalt pavement. Those are our, that is what we are proposing to do
at this time and our estimate comes out to about $3 million and this includes design
fees, the construction cost, and construction management fees. At this time, we did
reach out to one of our, one of the, one of our engineering consultants to do a design.
So, we have someone on board currently and our timeline is to begin design from now
until the rest of September and go out to bid by the middle of October and start
construct, sorry, start construction at the end of October and our estimated timeframe
for construction is about six to eight months. With that, if you have any questions,
I'm available to answer them as best as I can.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Okay, thank you for that, Director. We welcome Mr. Guzman.
Mr. Andaya, why don't you come down and your appropriate staffs, let's hear about
the FEMA component at this time please before I open it up to the Committee
Members. Okay, thank you very much for joining us this morning. You know the
discussion regarding Puu Way, tell us regarding what FEMA is able to do for the
County with this request.
MR. ANDAYA: Mr. Chair, I have with me today Ms. Keanu Lau Hee and so she's been
handling our public assistance, the public assistance portion which this would fall
under with respect to getting FEMA reimbursement so I'll turn it over to her if I may,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
MS. LAU HEE: Thanks. So, the status of the request at this point, is the County as well as
the State has requested a presidential declaration for public assistance from President
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Trump. We are waiting on his decision. So, at this point, we don't have a PA project
or any PA projects that are eligible for reimbursement. We anticipate being approved,
but the approval has not arrived yet. In addition to that, 75 percent of the project
costs are potentially eligible for reimbursement. So, the County, best case scenario,
the County does have to pay for 25 percent of the cost of repair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. And is there any general timeframe on Federal
will give our decision yes or no?
MS. LAU HEE: I made a phone call to the State this morning to get a status update for
today's meeting, they anticipate having a decision by the end of the week.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for that. Ms. Sugimura, questions for either
our Emergency Management Department or Public Works?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: I guess I'm hearing the testimony from the people who
came today and wondering if they're going to be impacted, I was curious about the
time schedule. It's like six to eight months which I don't, I guess, that's reasonable,
but for them they're going to be inconvenienced a lot during that time and it sounds
like there's an attorney ready to sue us for whatever they had. You know, that last
testifier from what he was saying.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think he was an attorney to represent a trust that owns some property.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: And they were ... had it. ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: I believe they are willing to-COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Help.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --consider some type of assistance. I know they mentioned funding for
certain, maybe, coverages. I'm not sure. It's something the departments and
Corp. Counsel is going to need to chat with to see if it's something doable. And but I
know it's intriguing that you know-COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the trust is willing to do it, but you know, the attorney was very upfront.
They doing it because it's impacting their cash.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Cash flow.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: So, I was just looking at that part, but that was, you know,
good proposal, but just looking at the alternatives, I'm curious what Corp. Counsel,
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you know, maybe that's a discussion later, but what the impacts are for these
residents and, you know, how we can help them?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Andaya?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Chair, and, you know, I do have to apologize. My ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, no. No.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: I'm recovering from a cold so I have a hard time hearing, but one of
the, our priorities right now is to obtain right of entries to establish that temporary
access through the back of the properties. So, we are really trying to push that. We're
working with the property owners and understand that they have a meeting tomorrow
night and I think one of them ... we've gotten a few of the right of entries, but we're still
working on a couple others. So, once that, those right of entries are obtained, then we
can quickly go in there and it'll, likely we're estimating about a week for our staff to go
in and construct that temporary access. So, that's something that we've been
currently pursuing and in tandem, you know, concurrently we're also pursuing the
larger project which is the reconstruction of the culverts and the access through Puu
Way.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think Ms. Sugimura's concern is the time on the tenants because of their
lack of mobility. Right now, they're basically down to walking for mobility. So, again,
we understand they're going through a very difficult time. Maybe our suggestion
would be you contact Human Concerns and have a representative attend so that
maybe they can share services we provide that may assist their needs at this point in
time. And I don't know if, Ms. Lau Hee, you folks have anything that you guys could
share with those tenant, residents, property owners about what your Department may
offer in assistance?
MR. ANDAYA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Andaya?
MR. ANDAYA: We did contact the residents. They've been calling our office. We also did a
visit out to there, out there. I went there as well, and met with some of the residents.
Their main concern is access really, and so I think if we can get this right of entry with
the alternate route, that's really all they're asking for. We did ask them if there's
anything else we can provide, and the only thing they asked for was access, if they can
access their homes with their vehicles, and so we've been working with Public Works.
I've been asking them what the timeline is like. With respect to constructing the
alternate route. My understanding is that's, that can be done very quickly. It's just a
matter of clearing the, going through a couple homes, I believe and putting gravel on
the ground and I think they may have to cut through some landscaping, but my
'1A
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understanding is that can be done very quickly. Right now, the delay is the, getting
the right of entries, so.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Okay.
Ms. Sugimura?

Thank you giving us that update.

So, anything else,

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: That's it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran, you have a question on this you would like to pose?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Thank you, Chair, and thank you, departments, for
being here and all the work, Emergency Management has been doing the last few
weeks. It's been very challenging. So my main question is, these are, I'm reading this
one letter from Mr. Robert Lane and he's saying that County was to accept
responsibility of maintenance of roads and infrastructure, provide trash, et cetera.
Have we? Is there some type of document that we truly have taken ownership of all
these roads in this subdivision and whatever? I mean it's, this is an ongoing issue
from end to end of this island it seems. So, what's the situation on that this is our
County roads?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Chair, it is, I believe, the subdivision was completed in the late '80s,
around 1989 and it was a formally accepted subdivision including the roads. As far as
any other, you know, documentation we can look through our subdivision files and, I
wasn't sure what the last part of your question was but ...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, if we truly accepted all of this so then thereby it is our
responsibility and that we did look into it that these were built to County standards
because I'm looking at that photo and wondering what is that underneath this road
and how was that, that looks, I don't know, undermining and there we have what we
have. So, how was all that looked at and accepted?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Thank you, Chair. Again, it was formally accepted back in 1989. I,
you know, we can look into the details, but again, yeah it is our road.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. That, I mean, that's my main question because
thereby we are responsible because this situation is happening to dozens, tens and
dozens, and hundreds of people in West Maui right now too. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Guzman, any questions? Thank you. Ms. King?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: No, I support this proposal, Chair. I would just urge the
Department to, because I think what the most urgent thing right now is the access
and the liability issues, and I think that very generous offer that was made by the
testifier, who is the attorney, I was going to ask him about liability and then he offered
the information about waivers. So, I think they put a lot of thought into that. So, I
would just urge getting on that as soon as possible so that we can get that happening
because there's nothing like the urgency of somebody who's losing money because of
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the accessing to make something happen faster. So, thank you for you, you know, for
your work thus far, and, Chair, I just think we should .. .! appreciate you putting this
on next because, you know, there's always a chance we wouldn't get to the last item
on the agenda. So, hoping we can pass this out.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Crivello, any questions you may wish to pose?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I guess, you've kind of explained. I was thinking while we're
trying to get right of entry and start some sort of construction, and I note here you
have probably seeking temporary pedestrian. You're still seeking or have you come
up, does that also involve the right of entry?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Chair? Yes, Councilmember, we're seeking right of entries from
residents off of Hoomalolo Place. So, if you can imagine the cul-de-sac and then you,
I'm using my hands as a picture, but the three properties, behind the three properties
is another larger property that can provide access for those three properties. So, we're
working with the resident above, or you know, adjacent to the three properties off of
Puu Way to obtain right of entries from them. Now, the other homeowner who was
represented by his attorney that came today is one of those three properties at the
bottom, at Puu Way. So, I, you know, I don't know the details of what that property
owner can provide in terms of access but definitely, that's something that we can take
a look at.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So, I'm going to be like the residents, what kind of timeframe
we looking at to have some sort of temporary access?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: And, Chair and Councilmember, at this time, you know, once we
can get those right of entries and it's, you know, I can't really provide a timeline for
that, but know that we have our staff, we're working really hard on that. We have one
person, our land agent who is constantly, in fact, she has kind of put other projects on
hold to work on this one. So, she's been working with the attorneys for those
residents and trying to get updates from them as, you know, as the days go by. So,
hoping that we can get those right of entries soon and then go in and start
constructing that temporary access. The temporary access is estimated to take about
a week to complete, but that, obtaining the right of entries, you know, may take a little
bit longer or it could be that we could get them by the end of this week, so.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Hopefully.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Hopefully.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And Chair, I support whatever we have to do with your
recommendations. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Atay?
COUNCILMEMBER ATAY: No questions, Chair.
"'.r
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, so we, what the Chair will do is ask you to .. .l will
entertain a motion to recommend to Council passage on first reading, be order to print
a proposed revised bill entitled, A Bill for an Ordinance Amending Appendix A of the
Fiscal Year 2019 Budget for the County of Maui as it pertains to Part II, Special
Purpose Revenues - Schedule of Revolving Special Funds for Fiscal Year 20 19,
Emergency Fund, Appendix C, Capital Improvement Projects, Department of Public
Works, Paia-Haiku Community Plan Area, Emergency Repairs to Puu Way. Attached
to BF-165 filing, filing of all appropriate communications, and allowing Staff to make
any non-substantive changes.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Ms. King, seconded by Ms.-COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Crivello.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Crivello. Thank you. Any further discussion, Members? Okay, all in
favor of the motion please say "aye."
COUNCILMEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no." Motion passes with seven "ayes" and two excused.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Atay,
Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, King, and Sugimura.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair White, and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

FIRST READING of revised proposed bill and FILING of
communication by C.R.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. We'll take a five-minute recess till 10:40 and we'll
return and start on BF-83 ... .(gavel) . ..
RECESS:

10:34 a.m.
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RECONVENE:

10:43 a.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(gavel) . .. Okay, we'll get back to order.

ITEM 83:

MAKENA LIFEGUARD SERVICES (CC 17-349 and

cc

17 350)

CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall bring up BF-83, Makena Lifeguard Services. We are in receipt of
various County Communications 17-349, from the Mayor, informing us that the, at
that point in time, the Department of Fire, Public Safety had not received and
executed MOA or letter of intent from the state DLNR to provide lifeguard services for
the Fiscal Year 2018. We also have County Communications 17-350, from the Mayor,
transmitting a letter of intent from State DLNR for services, and we have a
correspondence July 26, 2018, from then Chief Montalvo, with a signed copy of the
12th written amendment to the Memorandum of Agreement for lifeguard services and
this would be for the period July 1, 2018 to June 30, 2019 for total funding of
$1.056 million. Okay, this morning, Mr. Baz, any opening comments you wish to
share?
MR. BAZ: Excuse me. Sorry, Mr. Chair. No. No opening comments regarding the lifeguard
services. We've had multiple discussions on it, they do have a executed agreement for
this current Fiscal Year. It does last the full fiscal year so we won't have the same
issues that we had last year, Mr. Chair, with the funding of it, yeah, so but we're here
to answer any questions you might have. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
ChiefThyne. Any opening comments, Chief?

This morning we have our new Chief,

MR. THYNE: Thank you, Chair and Committee Members, good morning. So, I believe you
have before you the 12th Memorandum of Agreement as the Chair mentioned for the
entirety of Fiscal Year 19 in the amount that was described by the Chair and it does
cover the whole fiscal year. The one I guess concem or objective for us as a new
administration and I'm fairly sure it was the same for Chief Murray when he was here
was to try to make sure that we cover all of the costs for the operations at Makena. As
you know, those ocean safety personnel are union members as well and subjected to
collective bargaining, and they were awarded this past year a raise across the board, I
believe, is the way they phrased in the area of 4.25 percent. So, that will be additional
payroll that will be incurred that was not factored into this amount. This amount was
the same as was awarded in FY '18 as well. So we will be looking to have those
conversations. I can't promise you that will be successful, but we will give it our best
effort to ensure that not only the payroll, but the other expenses associated with the
operations at Makena are covered by the State as we are providing that service to the
amount possible. So, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. We also have Chief Montalvo here with us. So, Chief, I
know you're working and again, you had the difficult of that interim period between
'1Q
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Chief Murray and now Chief Thyne, but I know you worked hard on this so any
comments you wish to share?
MR. MONTALVO: Thank you, Chair. Just the fact that we were finally able to get the
memorandum for the whole year. I think that was a big first step and just to echo
what Chief said that as all the counties go together as we asked for the additional
funds that was awarded through that negotiations. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, thank you again yeah, Chiefs, for being upfront regarding the
shortfall. Okay. Interesting how this is driven by the State on collective bargaining
and of course the State chose not to include those increases in the allocation
amounts. So, unless the Chiefs can have the DLNR agree, all the counties are going to
eat the increased costs. Okay. It is not part of the amount that is part of this
agreement, the contract increases, collective bargaining increases, as well, as I can tell
you, and again you know, we all support our Department, but the State has made it so
that in case the Department has an unexpected expenditure for that program, there's
no money to cover it. We're going to eat it again. This is a reimbursement program.
So, again, I know the chiefs have been trying, and Chief Thyne will do his best to
ensure we get full reimbursement issues, but that's two of the outstanding issues that
impact them, their lack of being able to handle increased operating requirements. And
again, on A, category A we're going to have to make, find a way to make up that
increase that will go into effect, effective I think July 1st by agreement contract. Okay.
Miss ... PEA, Ms. Sugimura, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: I think you covered and summarized it pretty good. I wish
there was something that we could do. I think this Friday is the Maui legislative
package deadline to submit anything for Legislature, but I don't know if this would be
worth trying to do it through that vehicle or just lobbying our legislators as best as we
can. I don't know how you solve this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Maybe we should just ask the Governor.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Huh?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The department's report to the governor. We should tell this to the
Governor. We should be getting full reimbursements. We followed a contract, follow
the agreement too.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Agree.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, but you know, I appreciate your thoughts. Mr. Atay, any questions
you wish to share, I mean, pose?
COUNCILMEMBER ATAY: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello? Ms. King?
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COUNCILMEMBER KING: Thank you, Chair. Just wondering what, when we're talking
about this Makena lifeguard issue, and we're talking about all the counties, are there
other similar situations in the other counties?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. KAYAMA: Good morning, Chair, Committee Members. As far as I know in every county
has a State park that they manage through the contract or an MOA with the State, but
I'm not sure if they have any shortfalls like we have.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, if they're doing the same agreement like us, which I'm sure they are,
their counties are going to have to pick that collective bargaining increase
requirements.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Right. That's, I was just, you know, wondering do we, is there
just, is it a similar situation in each of the neighbor island counties or maybe Oahu as
well or are these are just selected sites where we have this issue?
MR. THYNE: So I think as far as like what Cary mentioned, the State beaches and they have
these types of agreements, what I understand, and I was briefed yesterday by our staff
at headquarters as well as with the Ocean Safety folks, and generally sharing
information and historical information from when Chief Murray was here as well, is
apparently this is negotiated back at the State and they kind of approached the
Legislature, and got the funding. My only assumption is, and I hope that's the case, is
they get the expenses for the year, and then assume some sort of collective bargaining
percentage in addition and then set the rate. That's what I assumed, but when I look
at this being that FY '18 was there was actually a short fall as well, albeit very small. ..
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Is it 3,000?
MR. THYNE: Yes. Exactly. And so substantially now in FY '19, there's a substantial
increase. So, I would assume that when they go back to Legislature for the funding for
all the different counties in this situation that that would be added on to the amount
that's awarded.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. And what is our shortfall for the next fiscal year?
MR. THYNE: It's in the vicinity of$47,000.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Oh, okay. That's not...
MR. THYNE: So, you know, it's, as far as operating a beach park in the sense of, you know,
in comparison to our County beach parks, it's quite a bit less obviously because that
million dollars that's awarded is substantial, but of course it's a State beach so there's
that give and take that we have there. So, I'm hoping in talking with the Chair prior to
this meeting that we can negotiate with the State for that increased collective
'l(l
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bargaining agreement monies, if you will, and potentially what other expenses we may
incur as well -COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay.
MR. THYNE: --over the course of, you know, equipment and whatnot, so.
COUNCILMEMBER KING:
counties included?

Do you know what the total is for the other, with the other

MR. THYNE: That I don't have right here.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay.
MR. THYNE: I could try to look, we can look into that, and talk with our sister counties and
see what we can come up with for sure.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay, but the intent is to go for the, go to the Governor or the
powers that be for the ... for Maui's position, or we going to go as countywide ... or
Statewide county position?
MR. THYNE: So, I would be lying to you if I told you I knew exactly how it works, but I'm
going to find out how it works.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay.
MR. THYNE: And we're going to find out how we get our nose in the door, if you will, and
have our voice hear because -COUNCILMEMBER KING: Which way is the best.
MR. THYNE: --1 think it's kind of done at the, you know, Oahu level if you will. It's kind of
done over there.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Right.
MR. THYNE: And then we just are asked to live with it, is my understanding, historically
which I don't think any of us likes that model, and so we would hope to work with the
powers that be, to have our voice hear and our needs understood, so. But again, I
can't promise you that we'll get 100 percent funding, but we'll do our best to make
sure that happens.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman? Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you and this is kind of ridiculous that the situation is
thrown at us. So I'm, just to get the figures straight, 3,500 shortfall in this FY. Is that
right for salaries, premium pay, and fringe?
MR. THYNE: That was the past. That was FY '18.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, and then the ... for .. .I'm trying to ... Chair, first
off.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: There's 12 amendments?
MR. THYNE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I'm only reading, do we, is that in Granicus right now?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm not sure if all 12.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Because I think I'm reading the
not, do we have a copy of what that is?

11th

amendment and I'm

CHAIR HOKAMA: I know we should have the ...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Because I don't have it in any, or did it get handed out this
morning at all because I don't...
CHAIR HOKAMA: The new agreement is on correspondence dated July 26, 2018, from
Department of Fire.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: July.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It's an attachment of a June 1, 2018 letter from Suzanne Case to
Chairman of the Board Land and Natural Resources.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is what I would ask you to refer to, Members.
transmitted --

And that was

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, alright I found it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --under the Chief Montalvo's signature.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I was clicking on the last item in Granicus, but that, it's
before that. So, and then the 14,816 is, what's that dollar amount? Is that, that's
- ':l ') -
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what you, we also expended out of, you folks expended out of your B account to pay
for ops which obviously was not in the State funds given to us?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief?
MR. THYNE: Yes, that's correct and that was for some operating expenses. I have it broken
down. It should be, I believe, transmitted to the Chair and this Committee but it's
related to things, equipment, supplies, security, various expenses like that, radio,
Harmer radios, you know, just operating expenses type of things. It's the list right
here.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, it's tiny but, okay.
MR. THYNE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And then, Chair, a follow-up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And then because I know during Budget Session you folks
aren't, obviously you're not given money for your salaries but for things such as,
things to do your job, the big-ticket items such as the jet skis and sleds and any
trucks or towers or, you know, like those type of items, that comes kind of out of the
County pocket, it has been anyways, is that right?
MR. KAYAMA: In the past, the amendment allowed us to use some ofthe funds to purchase
big items like skis, quads, but now the new MOA just ties our hands and we can only
use it for payroll and fringe benefits. So, we cannot, right now at this time we cannot
buy any equipment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, yeah. I was, when you mentioned Governor, I wrote
picket Govemor notes on my paper jotting doodling, I mean, right, Chair, that's the
guy at the top who can make the call to help assist all of us here. So, that's where it
sits right now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So, you know, the key is just so that we can understand some of
the limitations the State puts us on doing their job at the State beach park, is what I
wanted to make sure that the Committee understood as well as our community that,
you know, it's our employees that are being paid through property taxes that the State
now wants to surcharge us on, and yet the agreement is for a reimbursable program
and yet we never get really fully reimbursed. I think that's not a fair way of doing
business.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Thank you. Chair, I have one question. In reference
to collective bargaining and the union's participation here, where are they or what sort
of, you know, role do they play or are they going to play in getting the full
reimbursable amount back to this County? Is there a role they play here?
'l'l
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MR. THYNE: Well, I would hope ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief?
MR. THYNE: Oh sorry, Chair. I would hope that they would. It is HGEA so as you know,
our firefighters union is involved with talking to you folks and coming in and testifying
and all of that so, and I know I've been in here when HGEA representatives have come
in so I would hope that both here and other places like the Legislature more so they
would make their voice heard, and we hope to work along with them because they're
our employees, but they're their employees as well. So, I hope so, Ellie. I can't, you
know, I can't promise that either, but we'll encourage that for sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Very good. Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. No we appreciate the, again, Chief Thyne,
the challenges you had. We want to again thank Chief Montalvo for the work you've
done because I know you made the effort, Chief, in that short interim I can say that,
boy you did a lot of projects that I thought was necessary so thank you for that good
work.
MR. MONTALVO: You're welcome, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else for the Department on this one, Members? You know, I am
going to of course, let's see, I'm going to ask you to defer this because the amendment
it kicks in so there's no additional Council requirement, but I would like us to keep
this item open because I would like us to get an update eventually from the
Department and the Chief on their successes I hope in trying to get us something
more fair in return. Because one of the things that we do too that we did through
Corporation Counsel is we bought beach liability insurance to protect our employees
because although the statute says the Attorney General may, may, not shall, may
defend our employee. We chose to purchase the insurance to, you know, give our
employees the confidence that we will support their efforts in the performance of their
duty so we've incurred additional cost for the State beach park. Okay, with no further
requests, no objections to defer, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Chiefs, thank you very much for being here. We appreciate your help.
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ITEM 157(4):

AMENDMENTS
TO
APPENDIX
A,
GRANTS
AND
RESTRICTED USE REVENUES - SCHEDULE OF GRANTS
AND RESTRICTED USE REVENUES BY DEPARTMENTS AND
PROGRAMS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2019 (DEPARTMENT OF
HOUSING
AND
HUMAN
CONCERNS
(VOLUNTARY
CONTRIBUTIONS)) (MISC.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay let's bring up BF 157-4. This is a request to amend Appendix A,
Grants ... Restricted Use Revenues - Schedule of Grants and Restricted Use Revenues
by Departments and Programs for the Fiscal Year 2019.
Subheading is the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns, more specifically Voluntary
Contributions.
This morning we are in receipt of a correspondence dated
September 5, 2018, from Mr. Baz, Budget Director with a proposed bill and the bill is
to amend Appendix A, Part I by adding a new appropriation for DHHC, entitled
Voluntary Contributions. The amount is $80,000 to be used from funds collected
from program participants expended for various programs within the Office of Aging.
Mr. Baz, any opening comments?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, thank you. This is actually an ongoing program if you want to call it
that. A receipt of voluntary contributions was just erroneously admitted from the
Fiscal Year 2019 Budget when the, I think it was when the shift of the Kaunoa
voluntary activities happened, and so we want to just make sure that this is placed so
that the Office on Aging as they receive voluntary contributions has the ability to
utilize those for additional services and operations. So, we do have our Deputy
Director Ms. Jan Shishido from Housing and Human Concerns here to present any
information and answer any questions. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Director Shishido, any comments?
MS. SHISHIDO: Good morning, Chair Hokama. Good morning, Committee. Thank you for
allowing us to come today to, and also ... sorry I'm Jan Shishido, Deputy Director of
Housing and Human Concerns, and I have with me today from the County Office on
Aging, Lori Tsuhako who is the program specialist for and the Wellness Program
coordinator.
And so we are just here today to request to be put into our
Fiscal '19 Budget as we inadvertently had the omission of this voluntary contribution
fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Tsuhako, any comments?
MS. TSUHAKO: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Green light. Yeah, you're on.
MS. TSUHAKO: Good morning, Mr. Chair and Members. Thank you for having me. As our
Deputy Director noted, this item was inadvertently omitted during our budget request,
and just to give you some context for this, the Office on Aging receives Federal Title III
funds from the Federal government and the regulations around those Title III funds,
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which are used for various programs in our office, requires us to give participants an
opportunity to make voluntary contributions to our programs. Those voluntary
contributions are then required to be reprogrammed into the services for which they
were made, and so having this item in our budget will allow us to continue to collect
voluntary contributions from our participants and reprogram into the ongoing costs of
running those programs. So, we thank you very much for your consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Ms. Crivello, any questions you have on
this request?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No. No questions. I think we can appreciate, if, especially
it's voluntary from our seniors, yeah. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Atay?
COUNCILMEMBER ATAY: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Sugimura? None. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and thank you for your folk's services.
So, what are the various programs this is utilized for?
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you for your question, Councilmember. The programs that have
collected funding through voluntary contributions include the healthy aging programs
that I administer. They're enhanced fitness, which is a evidence-based fitness
program that's offered across the County as well as a program called better choices,
better health which is a self-management program for folks who have chronic diseases
as well as cancer and diabetes. And we also have on occasion, been in receipt of
voluntary contributions made from folks who receive services like personal care, folks
coming into their home to offer them a bath and help with homemaking services.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: This is coming from those programs into this 80,000 or this
80,000 is putting into all those programs you just listed?
MS. TSUHAKO: No, the 80,000 is what we anticipate we might receive for the fiscal year. It's
from the participants of these programs. So, the Office on Aging administers these
programs and when people come to participate in the program or they receive a service
in their home, if they feel like they want to make a voluntary contribution, they do so,
and then that money becomes part of what we anticipate to be $80,000 and that
80,000 gets reprogrammed into offering the service to more people down the road.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Very good. That's what I was ... okay. Thank you very
much. And definitely well used and needed. Thank you.
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MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman, any questions? Okay. I think this is a very, I
think, it's a very simply request. Again, we need to reinsert this into our documents,
Members. So, the Chair will entertain a motion to pass on first reading, be ordered to
print to Council a bill for an ordinance amending Fiscal Year 2019 Budget for the
County of Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You guys can all read. I can read too, right. So, motion by
Ms. Crivello, seconded by Sugimura. Again, Members, this is a bill for an ordinance;
allowing Staff to also make non-substantive changes; and filing of all appropriate
communications. Any further discussion on the proposal or the motion before us? All
in favor of it please say "aye."
COUNCILMEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oppose say "no." Motion passes with six "ayes," three excused.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, and Sugimura.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

Atay,

Vice-Chair White, and Councilmembers Carroll,
and King.

EXC.:

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

FIRST READING of bill; and FILING of communication by
C.R.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for being here this morning.
MS. SHISHIDO: Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll take up the last two items BF-166 and 167. This is both from
the Department of Environmental Management.

ITEM 166:

AMENDING
THE
FISCAL
YEAR
2019
BUDGET:
DEPARTMENT
OF
ENVIRONMENTAL
MANAGEMENT
(SOUTH MAUl RECYCLED WATER SYSTEM EXPANSION)
(CC 18-310)

CHAIR HOKAMA: The first one under BF -166 is the South Maui Recycled Water System
Expansion. We have a Communication 18-310, from Mr. Baz, with two proposed bills
for an ordinance. One is to amend Appendix A of the budget regarding Part II under
Countywide Sewer Capital Improvement Reserve fund and that is where they're asking
for a proviso of 1.273 million. The second bill is to amend Appendix C, under Capital
Improvement Projects for the Kihei-Makena Community plan area South Maui
recycled water expansion, and also for $1.273 million. Okay, this morning we have
our division chief present. So, thank you for joining us. Any comments, Mr. Baz,
first?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just to note, this is utilizing some funds that were
transferred this year into the Countywide Sewer Capital Improvement Reserve Fund.
This is a project that does qualify for use out of the fund that was created, Mr. Chair.
It's utilizing a little bit less than half of the money that was transferred so we're still
transferring an additional $1.4 million into the fund for future capital projects as we
expand. This is a project that is much needed for the expansion of our re-use of
water, recycled water in the Kihei area, so we do have our Division Chief here, Mr. Eric
Nakagawa to talk about the project and any, answer any questions you might have.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Nakagawa, any comments?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, Chair. Thanks. So, this is the South Maui Recycled Water System.
Once again, it's adding another 1-million-gallon tank to our South Maui system. I
think in the summer we currently empty that 1-million-gallon tank existing one. We
empty it pretty much twice a day during the summer when it's hot, everybody needs
water, and also during the winter, we empty it once a day. So, just that one single
tank. So basically, we need another tank to support the existing users and any other
potential future users. So, you guys did allow an expansion of our system in Fiscal
Year 17; however, some of those users are kind of on hold until we put this tank up.
They want to utilize the water for their irrigation purposes. However, right now, we
just don't have enough supply. So, this will greatly help us in our system to provide
more users with water.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Nakagawa, for being
here. So, it looks like the original project came in at 6.5 mill, and that's what we
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appropriated this past budget. Is that right? And it, but then another, the bid came
in higher and therefore this additional amount you're asking for today?
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nakagawa?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or Mr. Baz. Whoever.
MR. BAZ: Well yeah, the original appropriation was

M~

million.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
MR. BAZ: The bids, this is the first time we did bids on a project right. So, there wasn't a
bid for 6 1/2 million and these were overruns. This is the original bid of the program
was one point, almost $1.3 million more than what was originally appropriated. So,
the project appropriation for Fiscal Year '18 was only $6% million. So, that money is
still available till December 31st, to be able to execute a contract. When they went out
to bid recently, the bids came in at $1.273 million more than what was appropriated.
So, that's why they're asking for this additional money.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
1.273?

Okay, and so we're just asking for one appropriation of

MR. BAZ: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. BAZ: The existing $6 1h million is still a valid appropriation until December 31st. So,
they need to execute the contract by December 31.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, and another, and is this in particular for the
Waipuilani area? You know the ... what's that condo? I think it's down Waipuilani.
The condo they were taking care of their own irrigation, and now the County's going to
be supplying them with their R-1 irrigation water now. Is this part of that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nakagawa?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, Chair. So, this particular tank is for all users of Kihei that utilize our
R-1 system, but I think the property that you're talking about is Maui Sunset. They
are attached to our system. Well, not currently attached. We're working with them to
attach to our systems. So, I mean, they are one of the users out of our, I think it's like
40-something customers in Kihei, but they are one potential user.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, Chair, sorry. So, this tank is going to help supply that
or no?
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MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, Chair. So, yes-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, okay.
MR. NAKAGAWA: --that would allow them as one of the users to supply them with water.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I'm good. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Guzman, questions? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Atay?
COUNCILMEMBER ATAY: I'm good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Sugimura? Okay, what would be the problem with the, you know, on
20 percent bid overrun. You know, my intent wasn't for this fund to be used for take
care bid overruns. Was for us to look at a region, try be little bit more broader
regional planning, and then put this, the bigger money into regional construction,
yeah. You know, we can do it this way. Mr. Nakagawa, what would be the issue if we
chose to rebid? Because maybe we may not agree that 20 percent more is worth the
price at this point in time. You know, we know the CONRAC is winding down. We got
some pretty good bids on the last couple projects regarding our own construction of
our own buildings. So, I'm sure the construction industry is, you know, looking at
trying to keep the workforce going. So, my thing is, you know, we'll pay a fair price,
but we're not going to allow gouging to the tax payers and 20 percent is ... and if that's
your lowest bid, can you imagine the other bids? So, what would you tell us this
morning about one rebid?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Alright, Chair. Yeah, so whenever we go out to bid and we get a project
that comes in over or under, what we tend to do is look at all the different bidders. So,
this one particular project had five different bidders. And what we do, is we kind of
look at the margin that everybody bids in and to see whether or not maybe somebody
forgot something because they're so low right, and versus everybody else and are they
all in the same kind of ballpark. And so, this particular project, the initial bidder was
a little lower. He was at 6.7 million. So, it would have been in a better position.
However, they came back and said they did make an error. They had a typo error.
Instead of 870,000 I think it was 87,000 they put. So, if you add that 800, sorry, if
you add the 800,000 to that, you're at, you know, 7.4. So, the other two bidders were
Hawaiian Dredging who was the second bidder and they won it at 7. 7 and then
Goodfellow at 7.8. So, you look at the overall, I guess, margin of all of them. They're
all within that, you know, less than, what's that, 10 percent I think, less than because
it's 100,000 and even smaller right. I mean, 2 percent, whatever it is, and so what we
do as a division, we look at that and we say okay that is a good price because have
three people all within 100,000 of each other. And so even if we went out to bid again,
you know, all it does it really, we have two other bidders that came in at 8. 9 and
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8.5 million. So, all it does is lets them sharpen their pencils more, I think, and then
all five would be a little bit closer, but you're not going to get somebody that goes down
a whole 20 percent. You know what I mean? So, the infrastructure cost and, I think,
cost of equipment that pretty much everybody gets the same price from
manufacturers, and then it comes down to the contractors to sharpen their pencils,
and okay, do we want less margin and that kind of stuff. So, when we have bidders
that are totally separate and totally independent come in that close of each other,
really, we feel that it's a good bid and nobody's really gouging us.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And there is no funding in revolving funds or special funds, other pots of
money that the Department can look at for this project?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, Chair. So ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, Congress just passed the what they call the minibus, it's the
reverse of the omnibus, it's minibus, but they increased Federal funding for
wastewater projects, water projects, rural development, agriculture, and so, you know,
and they put in some increases in those areas. You know, the Senate passed. Had a
good vote 90 to 6, I think, it was. So, we don't have access to maybe some of those
revolving, State revolving funds or whatnot?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, Chair. So, as far as the SRF loan program and their funds, I think
the funding is available; however, the vehicle and the means of obtaining it, the
process of getting it is the question of do we actually get it on time before because the
6 112 million will expire at the end of the year, right. So, now all of a sudden, there's
various steps you need to, they are going to have to update their lists, get it qualified,
submit the application, and then we still need to come in for you guys, this body to
sign the intergovernmental agreements and all that other stuff. So, as far as the
timing wise, as far as this body and, I guess, Budget Director here Sandy can figure
out time-wise ifyou guys, if we're able to make the end of the year, then I'm okay with
that. I mean, however, this was the vehicle that I was explaining is the most, makes
the most sense I guess.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Depends whose perspective you're going for yeah, Mr. Nakagawa.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: I can add a little bit too. The utilization of the reserve fund was a decision that
ended up to be because the Finance Department hasn't fully finished the
Fiscal Year 2018 books yet, but they've finished June and they've closed June, but
once the audit is more complete, then we would have the availability of this much
Carryover/Savings. Until the audit is getting near completion, we don't really have the
ability to certify this significant amount of Carryover/Savings. We know, you know, in
certain areas that we have additional revenue. We know in certain areas where we
have expenditures that did not exceed or meet the appropriated amount. So, there's
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some savings there, but once the final journal entries are done, then we'll have a clear
picture of what we can utilize for Carryover /Savings either throughout the rest of this
fiscal year or through Fiscal Year 2020. And so because we needed to get this project
in front of you right away so that we could get the funding approved and contract
executed by December 31, the decision was made to utilize the reserve fund, and I do
understand your concern, and like I've mentioned from when you first suggested the
creation of this reserve fund, I think it's an incredible idea, and I appreciate that from
Budget Director perspective as well, but the funding source is the quickest available at
this point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And again the, you know, the Members are going to need to make a
decision, but we cannot keep raiding smart pots we create for the long-term benefit of
the community. Just like what we heard about this morning about roads right?
Twenty-eight years nobody in the County hasn't come back to our street or culvert. I
understand it, but for us to prepare financially to do a smart program, you know,
we're going to need to do those additional steps creating, placing money, and stop the
temptation to spend it on the short-term problem. Okay because the short-term
problem it's in our face today, but all it does is defer the ability for the long-range
solution, and for me it's you're never going to catch up on the money that way. So it is
what it is, Members. I know, you know, it makes a lot of sense to move this project
forward. I like the project. I don't like the price, but I like the project. So, any other
comments or questions you want to ask, Members? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And so this, yeah, and I recall now, my
memories coming back a little about when we spoke about this, and it was about
overruns, you know, projects, but not like as you were saying specific huge projects. I
get it, and yes, it's needed. So, this is a, it's a revolving-type fund. Is that correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The reserve fund, it's a reserve fund and part of reserve funds it has
additional requirements. Council needs to have a minimum of six affirmative votes to
access the fund. Right?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is that just that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Seven? Seven votes. You need seven. No. No. For Council.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: For Council to pass it, there is a requirement because of the creation of
the reserve fund, again, to stop the temptation again to raid the fund like State raids
hurricane funds and others. Seven Members must agree to expend from the reserve
fund. That is the super majority requirement to access this money to fund this
project. Okay. So, yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Wait, sorry. So, it's not revolving because my
question if it was a revolving thing then the sewer fees, I mean this is sewer fees
correct, anyways.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Replace, yeah, into this fund for this yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And it would be going back into have this pot of this reserve
fund to be utilized.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. Right. Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But, I guess, is that, can I just get a take on Mr. Baz's or
Department's thought on the creation and your folk's idea of how this is to be utilized?
I mean, was it, I mean, I don't know, maybe if I'm thinking back correctly, you know, it
would be like, you know, a 100,000 here or a $50,000, $20,000-type items versus, you
know, a million plus type of utilization.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and very good question, Ms. Cochran. So, this fund is a
little bit different than the normal revolving funds that you see because it's a Charter
allowed reserve fund, and because the Charter allows the reserve fund as the Chair
mentioned, it does also require that the vote on it be a super majority. The fund itself
can only take in monies that are left over from the previous year. So, you can't take
sewer fees that are collected and just deposit it into this fund. So, it's not like a, just a
capital ... and I think, maybe what you might be remembering is that they have another
Countywide sewer system modifications pot, if you want to call it that, that allows for
those kinds of smaller cost overruns of 10,000, 50,000, things like that, whereas this
is really a reserve fund for major projects. And, you know, of course the one that's top
of mine for me and for a lot of people is the replacement of the Kahului/Wailuku
Treatment Plant, right. I mean, that's going to be, I've heard from 500 million to over a
billion dollars now. Obviously, this only having, you know, a few million dollars in the
reserve fund at this point isn't going to get us there, but every step of the way helps.
So, during the Fiscal Year '19 Budget process, there was additional Carryover/Savings
that was recognized that we didn't spend on operations of the department that was
transferred into this fund, and so that's why it has almost $2.8 million. That was part
of their Carryover/ Savings that was then transferred into this fund, and so if we had
known about the cost overruns during the Fiscal Year '19 deliberations, maybe we
wouldn't have transferred so much money into this reserve fund, but now, but you
know, it was, it was the decision made by the Council and now that we know that
there is this huge cost overrun, this is the available funds we were looking at. Now the
Council has the ability during the next Fiscal Year 2020 deliberations to take
Carryover/Savings that we might have used for this project and appropriated into the
reserve fund to build up that reserve fund again, kind of replacing that, those funds.
That's an option, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
Thank you, Chair.

Okay.

No, very good.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:
Okay, anyone else would like to ask a question on this item?
Ms. Sugimura?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: I'm just reading the Charter where this came from that this
is really a good idea. So, are you saying then, Chair, that every department has this
opportunity of transferring all their reserve funds to this ... no, just only Environmental
Management, Water ... oh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, Water has a separate fund, yeah, that we created that is uses water
revenues, yeah, unrestricted water revenues. So, again, both of these funds is
dependent on special funds. This is not a ... and I understand why Administration is
waiting for the official and final closing of our books as of June 3Qth. You know, it
takes months for the last invoices and everything to be processed, booked, and paid.
So, the 6.5 we appropriated that through SRF? So, we have already 6 1/2 million from
State revolving funds for this project that, yeah, goes till December 31st, and I guess,
State Health Department too, there's no additional SRF available for us to apply for.
Rats. We're never going to catch up. Ms. King, we're on BF -166 which is the South
Maui request of $1.273 million. So, ifyou would like to ask a question, now is a good
time.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay, well I'm .. .I guess, the reason for the shortfall is the main ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: The bids.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Yeah, I mean, I guess I'm always curious about, you know, what
we're anticipating and why they come in so much higher?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nakagawa, any comments?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, Chair. So, once again for bidding, within our Department, we always
tend to just look at previous fiscal years. So, we have a running total of what things
cost in the past and we try to assume inflation, we try to look at metal prices, and we
try to basically our crystal ball is as good as anybody else's, yours or whoever's, and
we just try to figure out, okay, what will be the potential prices. In the past we've
actually before we go out to bid, with smaller projects, small things, we actually ask
contractors, what do you think this is going to cost and then we can appropriate that
way, but once again everybody because of the, you know, we follow the union wages,
the Davis-Bacon wages, we have no control about metals, and as far as fuel or
whatever because we always got to ship everything in. We just go with ballpark
estimations of percentage increases. And so that's kind of the whole general, and I
think, every department does a similar approach in trying to figure out what their ...
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Do you think this level of increase has to do, has anything to do
with the tariffs and steel?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nakagawa?
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MR. NAKAGAWA: As far as the tariffs on the steel, I mean I would, you know, I don't really
know how that stuff works, but I assume that it just increases the cost of metals that
gets shipped over here. And so definitely when manufacturers because we have a lot
of metal stuff, you know, I mean I'm sure it increases the cost. However, I know you
weren't here earlier, there's not really ... we estimate a number, but if you look at all the
bids, we had five different bidders, and I explained earlier that three of those bidders
are within a $100,000 of each other. So, you figure that, I don't know, I was trying to
do the math earlier, but 7.8, 7.7 million, 100,000, it's, they're within couple percent.
You know what I mean.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: That, yeah, it's a small margin.
MR. NAKAGAWA: And so that tells you that, that the bids are good, it's just people are
taking less over in profit than the others. I don't think it has to do anything with the
actual cost of the equipment coming in. They probably got the same cost and they go
and sharpen their pencils. Okay, based on Davis-Bacon wages, and then it really
comes does to what are their overhead and profit is and -COUNCILMEMBER KING: Okay.
MR. NAKAGAWA: --who can sacrifice. You know what I mean?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Yeah, I'm just really curious because you know, across the
country, the prices of everything having to do with steel imports is going up so that to
me ... but I appreciate the response and catching me up. I was, Chair, I was catching
up, I was trying to meet some deadlines on paperwork, so. Sorry about being out for a
little bit, but thank you for the opportunity to ask the question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I'm going to ask the Division to do one more thing. I know where
we are, Mr. Nakagawa, and I'll also communicate to your Director, I understand the
project request. I would prefer to defer this item one meeting. I would request that
you contact the State because, Members, we currently fund this project 2.75 million
out of the Sewer Fund revenues and 3. 75 million is from SRF for the 6.5 total
currently. So, I'm going to ask Mr. Nakagawa to ask the State officially for another
1.3, make it 5 million, a little over 5 million, and see if that's something ... give us, we
want an answer at least. If they say no, it's no, and if it's yes, I would rather we take
that SRF money, and not touch the reserve fund and if not, and we need to post next
meeting, and I'll recommend the reserve fund to fund, take care of the project
additional requirements. Is that okay, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: I think that's a great idea.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Atay?
COUNCILMEMBER ATAY: Thank you, Chair. I would support that, and giving us time, I
think, what you mentioned earlier what's happening on Congress, allowing staff to see
if there is additional, you know, whether it be from the rural bill, or the farm bill, or
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the, you know, what other potential Federal sources could be involved in this. And the
other one would give our Finance Department time to close the books and see where
we're at with that number. So, I think the three areas, if we revisit it, then to ... and I'm
also open towards having everybody rebid, you know, while we're waiting, you know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, and again, I understand what Mr. Nakagawa is saying. I mean, he's
worked with this a lot, but I think, we need to send a message out there that we're
happy to pay a fair price, just don't gouge our people, just don't gouge our people.
Okay, Mr. Nakagawa ...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Lastly, I'm trying to find, I see the item CBS 11-60 which is
the item South Maui recycled water system expansion and then the 1.273 we're asking
today to add to the 6.5 so where is that though? Where is like the original item with
the 6.5 because ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. Yeah, so the original appropriation as the Chair mentioned was made
from the Sewer Fund and from SRF in the Fiscal Year 2018 Budget Ordinance. So
ordinance number is 4456, Bill 65, 2017, which was the Fiscal Year 18 Budget, right.
So, that's where the original appropriation was.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, so it's before.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This year.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, so CIP projects have ...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It was a year and a half.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, a year and a half basically.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
MR. BAZ: They have six months beyond then to the fiscal year to encumber the money.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Alright. Okay, alright. That's why.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Got it. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that question. Mr. Nakagawa, any comments on the
proposed, how we plan to move forward?
MR. NAKAGAWA: No, Chair. I'm, you know, I mean, I just I'll take the money anyway, I
mean I'm just trying to build the stuff, right. So -CHAIR HOKAMA: No, we understand.
MR. NAKAGAWA: --if you guys want to establish SRF versus, I mean-CHAIR HOKAMA: We understand that we just yeah -MR. NAKAGAWA: --I'm totally fine with that. It's just as long as we can-CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll post you for next meeting.
MR. NAKAGAWA: --yeah, meet the deadline, I'm fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll bring you back up the next meeting, Mr. Nakagawa.
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yeah, okay. That's fine. And we have a, maybe unique, I don't know, we
have a really good relationship with SRF so -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good.
MR. NAKAGAWA: --as far as me asking for money, they're always willing to give it to me, so.
Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, good.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. King?
COUNCILMEMBER KING: I think that's a great idea. Do you think it would help, in your
experience, would it help to, if we're sending a letter to them to have our State Senator
from South Maui sign onto that letter if she's willing?
CHAIR HOKAMA: It doesn't hurt, but my thing is this is a County project, you know. I think
really want us to drive this because I know whose feet to bum.
COUNCILMEMBER KING: If we're asking for money from the State revolving fund it might
not hurt.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah. So again, I don't see having an issue with making the Senator
aware of our efforts. Yeah, I think that would be smart. Okay. With no objections,
Members, the item will be deferred.
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COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
ACTION:

ITEM 167:

DEFER pending further discussion.

AMENDING
THE
FISCAL
YEAR
2019
BUDGET:
DEPARTMENT
OF
ENVIRONMENTAL
MANAGEMENT
(HAWAIIAN HOMES FORCE MAIN REPLACEMENT) (CC 18311)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we have one last item. This is a continuing, ongoing project BF167. This is also from Department of Environmental Management to amend the
Fiscal Year 2019 Budget. This is regards to the project at the Hawaiian Homes Force
Main Replacement. We have Communication 18-311 with the proposed bill. That's
under CIP, and then we also have a second bill that would amend Appendix C also
regarding the project. So, Miss ... and third we do have a certificate of revenue dated
August 31, 2018 for 253,000 from the Sewer Fund. Mr. Baz, any comments on this
request regarding the Hawaiian Homes project?
MR. BAZ: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chair. I believe the original appropriation for this project
was in 2016, and it's an ongoing project that they did have some unanticipated costs
after they opened up the ground, and had to deal with some issues. I'm sure our
Division Chief can describe those. This is a, you know, I don't want to say, only
253,000, but $253,000 is an amount that the Finance Department was comfortable in
certifying as additional revenues for our carryover savings for fiscal year, for this
Budget Amendment from Fiscal Year 18. So-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --that's why this, you see this as a different funding source because of the
amount.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Nakagawa, comments?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, Chair. So, as you guys all said, this is a Fiscal Year '16 project that
we're pretty much about 85 percent complete. What we need to do is just in order to
finish the project we've like any other busy main corridor, this is Waiehu Beach Road
and Hawaiian Homes, crossing Hawaiian Homes and down to our Wailuku pump
station. And for the record it's, it's just called Hawaiian Homes pump station, and it's
actual County of Maui station. It's just the label that we put in for ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for the clarification.
MR. NAKAGAWA: So, just to make that clear.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that.
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MR. NAKAGAWA: And so, there's force main that was in place. It was part of the 2004
corrosion study to analyze Countywide, all of our force mains. You guys approved it.
Unfortunately, in a busy road that has many utilities, we did run into some utilities
that required us to deviate from our original alignment, and that ended up costing a
little bit more than we anticipated, but once we, it's pretty much once we do this, we'll
be able to close the project out and get it all working and good.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Okay.
Department?

Thank you.

Very good.

Ms. Cochran, questions for the

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, not really. So, this project started, though, in 2016 or
the appropriation? Sixteen, '17, '18 ....
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nakagawa.
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, Chair. It was appropriated in 2016.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And when ...
MR. NAKAGAWA: So, I don't know when the actual notice to proceed was, but it would be
sometime by the end of 2016 calendar year.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yeah. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, would this be, that last fund we were just talking about,
would that be able to be utilized for this type of project? You know the -CHAIR HOKAMA: The reserve fund.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --reserve fund that we were talking about?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, because I was just wondering if you know, this, you're
in it, you're progressing along all of a sudden, oh wait we didn't anticipate this now we
need this 250, you know, thousand to complete, but okay. I was just thinking down
that road.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Sugimura, questions?
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COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Atay?
COUNCILMEMBER ATAY: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello? Ms. King? Mr. Guzman? Okay. Okay, again, I'm happy
with, the Department found Carryover/Savings, and this is in addition to what we had
already projected, right, Mr. Baz, this new amount?
MR. BAZ: Yes. Yes, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so doesn't impact what the number we use to create the new
budget. Okay. That's what I wanted to communicate. This is, it doesn't impact the
budget we adopted. Therefore, your Chair will entertain a motion to recommend to
Council passage of first reading, be ordered to print two proposed bills for an
ordinance. The first one is to amend Fiscal Year 2019 Budget for the County of Maui
as it Pertains to Estimated Revenues; Department of Environmental Management,
Wailuku-Kahului Community Plan Area, Sewer, Hawaiian Homes Force Main
Replacement; Total Capital Improvement Project Appropriations; and Total
Appropriations (Operating and Capital Improvement Projects). And two, A Bill for an
Ordinance Amending the Fiscal Year 2019 Budget for the County of Maui as it
Pertains to Appendix C- Capital Improvement Projects, Department of Environmental
Management, Wailuku-Kahului Community Plan Area, Hawaiian Homes Force Main
Replacement; filing of all appropriate communications; and allowing the Staff to make
nonsubstantive adjustments.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, so moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, motion by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Sugimura.
further discussion? With none, all in favor please say "aye."

Members, any

COUNCILMEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oppose say "no." Motion passes with seven "ayes," two excused.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Atay,
Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, King, and Sugimura.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair White, and Councilmember Carroll.
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MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

FIRST READING of bills; and FILING of communication by
C.R.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Members. We completed the day's requirements.
further business we are adjourned ... .(gavel) . ..
ADJOURN:

With no
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APPROVED:

RIKI HOKAMA, Chatr
Budget and Finance Committee
Transcribed by: Jaydee Giron

bf:min: 180918:jg

-51 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES

Council of the County of Maui
September 18, 2018

CERTIFICATE
I, Jaydee Giron, hereby certify that the foregoing represents to the best of

my ability, a true and correct transcript of the proceedings. I further certify that I am not in
any way concerned with the cause.
DATED the

9th

day of October, 2018, in Kahului, Hawaii

~~

-52-

